	Unconfirmed


MINUTES of the meeting of the STANDARDS COMMITTEE held in the Rose Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Friday 29 July 2005 at 10.30 am.

PRESENT: 

Stefan Oliver – Chairman

Mrs M E Anderson [Independent Member], Charles Michell and Keith Patience.

Mr R N Phillips [Independent Member] and David Wood [substituted by Kathy Pollard] were unable to attend and were substituted as shown.

Prior to the commencement of formal business, the Committee was informed that David Wood had replaced Andrew Cann as a member of the Committee.

1. Declarations of Interest and Dispensations

No declarations of interest and dispensations were reported.

2. ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN

Mrs M E Anderson was elected Vice Chairman of the Committee for the ensuing year.

3. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 22 April 2005 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.

4. STANDARDS COMMITTEE – INFORMATION BULLETIN

The Committee considered report ST05/14 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to note actions taken on issues raised at the last meeting and on other issues arising since that meeting. 

The Committee was advised that investigations were still being undertaken to establish best practice and exemption criteria used by other local authorities relating to the publication of the Register of Members’ Interests in an electronic format. It was confirmed that a report would be brought back to the next committee meeting in October 2005. 

The Committee’s attention was drawn to the three reports that would be considered by Council at its next meeting. These referred to the Audit Commission and Standards Board Ethical Governance audit tool, the Annual Review of the Work of the Committee and Indemnities for Councillors and Officers.

The Committee was advised that the Councillor Induction programme which took place following the election in May 2005, although well received, it  had not been as well attended as anticipated. The Committee considered that the programme included some very useful sessions and that these sessions should be repeated again possibly in September or October 2005. Whilst the use of Information Technology was considered to be an important topic for all councillors, the rerun of certain sessions would provide all councillors with an opportunity to review their needs having now been appointed to a number of committees and outside bodies. Further views were expressed that the timing of training events should be considered as some members were in full time employment and found it difficult to find time during the normal working day to attend training sessions.

A suggestion was made that a questionnaire should be prepared and circulated to councillors in order to identify training needs, and timing of training. Following the return of the questionnaires, a central training schedule could be prepared which would also provide councillors with the opportunity to add specific items. It was suggested that Group Leaders should consulted on all training proposals as it was felt that their support and endorsement of proposals would ensure good attendance at training sessions and participation by all councillors.

The Committee was advised that the Chairman and Vice Chairman were unable to attend the Annual Assembly of Standards Committees in September, but that Councillor Charles Michell and the Monitoring Officer had confirmed that they would be attending. It was also agreed that Councillor David Wood who was unable to attend the meeting should be invited to attend.

Decision: The Committee noted the actions taken in the report, and agreed that:

(a) Councillor Charles Michell, Councillor David Wood and the Monitoring Officer should be invited to attend the Fourth Annual Assembly of Standards Committees in September 2005.

(b) A questionnaire should be sent to all Councillors to determine their training needs and that following replies Group Leaders should be consulted on proposals for a training scheme to be introduced which should include a number of the sessions included in the Councillor Induction Programme.

Reason for decision: The Committee wished to ensure that all Councillors had a training programme and that they were encouraged and supported to attend training sessions by Group Leaders.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

5. LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN ANNUAL LETTER 2004/05

The Committee considered report ST05/15 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to comment on the information and assessment contained in the annual letter. The Committee was advised that the report showed a decrease in the number of cases considered by the Ombudsman compared with the previous year and that the overall time taken to provide information had also reduced. The Committee noted that the Ombudsman had in response to a suggestion made by the Committee, and other Local authorities, extended the target time for responding from 21 days to 28 days.

A comment was made that the time taken by the Social Services directorate to respond to queries brought down the average response time for the Council. The Committee was advised that because the number of individual cases referred to the Ombudsman had reduced, that inevitably those that were referred to him were complex. As a result, these often required a significant amount of investigation before a reply could be provided. The Committee accepted this might be the situation, but requested that the directorate provide the Committee with details of the action it was taking to bring down response times, the average current time taking to respond to cases in the current year and the target time for future responses.

The Committee noted that there had been two individual cases during the year when the Country Council had been required to pay compensation. It had been noted at previous meetings that there had been issues relating to the payment of the amounts and requested confirmation that both payments had been made and the recipients had cashed the cheques.

Decision: The Committee accepted the Ombudsman’s annual letter in respect of the year 2004/05 and requested that further information be provided at the next meeting, confirming:

(a) The action being taken by the Social Services directorate to reduce the time taken to provide information to the Ombudsman in respect of individual cases, the current average response time to respond to cases in the current year and the target time for responding to future cases.

(b) The cheques had been cashed in respect of the two maladministration cases where compensation had been paid by the County Council. 

Reason for decision: The Committee wished to receive additional information in the two areas that it had identified as being areas of concern.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

6. Comments, Compliments and Complaints – Annual report 2004/05

The Committee considered report ST05/16 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to consider the analysis provided and to determine whether it wished to receive any additional information. The Committee was advised that there had been a decrease in the number of complaints that had been acknowledged within 5 working days when compared to figures for previous years. However, this trend was expected to be reversed as Customer Service Direct (CSD) had now taken over responsibility for monitoring all comments, compliments and complaints and had introduced an electronic system which automatically generated acknowledgments within 5 working days.

The Committee was pleased to note that the number of complaints that had been received had decreased, although the number of compliments had also reduced. In Libraries and Heritage, this was because the previous years figures had seen the introduction of Sunday opening and as this was well received a large number of compliments had been received.  It was felt that customers that praised the County Council for this change were unlikely to do so in a subsequent years even though they continued to be very satisfied with the service provided.

Decision: The Committee noted the analysis of Comments, Compliments and Complaints for the year 2004/05

Reason for decision: The Committee was satisfied with the details contained in the report and the explanation given to questions and comments.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

7. Officers Code of Conduct

The Committee considered report ST05/17 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to approve the amendments to the Code set out in the appendices to the report. The Committee was advised that Audit Services had reviewed the returns provided by officers over the last 18 months and had highlighted the need to strengthen the current procedures in order to give greater clarity and to protect staff.

A comment was made that the word ‘exceptional’ included in Appendix A paragraph f (ii) should be included in appropriate section of Appendix B the ‘Proveit’ test form. It was also suggested that an indicative value and time for registering the offer of gifts should be included in the guidelines. The Committee agreed that this criteria should mirror those in the Councillor Code of Conduct: value £25 and reporting within 28 days. 

In response to a question, the Committee was advised that normal disciplinary action would be taken in respect of any breaches by officers of the code. These could include a formal warning or more severe penalties depending on the nature of the breach. The Committee agreed that the updated code should be circulated to all officers so that it was brought to the attention of all employees. 

Decision: The Committee agreed that the proposed amendments contained in Appendix A and B to the report should be included in the Officers’ Code of Conduct and be circulated to all Officers subject to:

(a) adding the words ‘exceptional’ in the relevant section of the Proveit form, 

(b) including a value of £25 as the amount which must be recorded and that details of any gifts must be reported within 28 days of being offered or accepted.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that by amending and circulating the Officers’ Code of Conduct it would protect staff and avoid any misunderstanding.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

8. Standards committee – appointment of independent members

The Committee considered report ST05/18 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to agree the process for appointing Independent Members to the Committee. The Committee was advised that the current term of office for the Independent Members expired on 12 November 2005, and that the current provisions provided for the appointment of two Independent Members. However, if it was considered that the quality of candidates was such that more candidates could be appointed, this would need the approval of Council.

The Committee was advised that the Police Authority had recently had a good response from advertising its vacancies for Independent Members in the local press. The Committee agreed that this approach should be used for the current vacancies and that advertisements would be published in the East Anglian Daily Times, the Bury Free Press and the Eastern Daily Press The Committee also agreed that it wished to be involved in the process of short listing candidates.

Decision: The Committee agreed the advertisement as detailed in the report should be published in the East Anglian Daily Times, the Bury Free Press and the Eastern Daily Press and that the Committee wished be involved in the process of short listing candidates.

Reason for decision: The arrangements met the statutory requirements for appointing independent Members to the Committee.

Alternative options: The Committee could have chosen to delegate the arrangements but chose to agree them at the meeting.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported

9. STANDARDS OF CONDUCT – KEY Lines of Enquiry (KLOE) for comprehensive Performance assessment

The Committee considered report ST05/19 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to consider the KLOE relating to standards of conduct and to identify and recommend any appropriate action. Three specific areas were highlighted, these related to training becoming mandatory for councillors, the relationship of the Standards Committee and the Monitoring Officer and the arrangements for monitoring the Code of Conduct.

The Committee was advised that the next Comprehensive Performance Assessment will take place in the Autumn 2005, and therefore there was little scope to improve the existing arrangements prior to that inspection. The Committee considered that the introduction of mandatory training for all Councillors was a subject that should be brought to the attention of Group Leaders together with the relevant discussions concerning training put forward when discussing report ST05/14. The Committee considered that skills and training obtained whilst being a councillor could be transferred to their employment and therefore it was important that these were accurately recorded. A suggestion was made that a training plan should be prepared for each councillor, this would be completed and regularly updated showing the date on which training had been undertaken and when further training was due. 

Decision: The Committee noted the report and agreed that the subject of training for all Councillors should be discussed with Group Leaders.

Reason for decision: The Committee recognised that it was important to provide councillors with training in order to keep them up to date on all relevant issues to enable them to fulfil their duties.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 11.93 am.
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